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2 November 2020
Dear FOI Applicant,
Thank you for your freedom of information request received in this office on 9 October in which you asked:
I was wondering if you could answer some questions or direct me to information that you have on d/Deaf prisoners or victims who use British Sign Language (or a sign language) who would require an interpreter. This is to help me with my dissertation which will include recommendations. They are as follows:

1. Does the police force within the West Midlands have deaf awareness training? If so, what does this involve?

2. Are there certain police stations within the West Midlands a d/Deaf person would be sent to because they would have deaf awareness training or police staff there that can already sign?

3. How quickly do you get an interpreter for a d/Deaf person who may be called in for questioning? 

4. For d/Deaf prisoners, do they have daily access to an interpreter? What other support is put in place to support them through the process and serving time in prison?

5. Do you have arrival protocols for staff when it comes to meeting d/Deaf people in the station?

6. Do you take away their cochlear/ hearing aids? Would they always have access to these from being held in a police cell, to question, court and during their sentence?

7. If a d/Deaf person breaks bail, would you take an interpreter with you, already know the person is d/Deaf?

                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            In response to your request, I can confirm that The Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner (OPCC) does not hold this information. However, this information may be held by West Midlands Police.

In order to be of some assistance, I have contacted the West Midlands Police, People and organisational Development Department for you. They have provided the attached response. If you wish to contact them direct in order to request additional information or for further clarification please do so using the following contact details:
Freedom of Information Unit

West Midlands Police

PO Box 52, Lloyd House

Colmore Circus Queensway

Birmingham

B4 6NQ

E-mail: B_FOI@west-midlands.pnn.police.uk
Freedom of Information Right of Appeal

Any person who has requested information from West Midlands Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner and is unhappy with the way their request for information has been handled can request a review of their case.
A request for review must be made in writing by letter or email to the Legal Advisor to the Police and Crime Commissioner. You should include the reference number of your request if you have it, and outline why you are requesting the review to:
The Legal Advisor

West Midlands Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner

Lloyd House

Birmingham

B4 6NQ

Telephone: 0121 626 6060
All requests for review will be recorded. Receipt of a request for internal review will be acknowledged and the appellant informed of an estimated date for determining the outcome. West Midlands Officer of the Police and Crime Commissioner will attempt to respond to internal reviews as soon as practicable and in any case within two months.
All investigations will be undertaken by the Legal Advisor.
The result of any internal review will be communicated to the appellant outlining the decisions taken.

If you remain dissatisfied with the handling of your request or complaint, you have a right to appeal to the Information Commissioner at:
The Information Commissioner's Office

Wycliffe House

Water Lane

Wilmslow

Cheshire

SK9 5AF Telephone: 08456 30 60 60 or 01625 54 57 45 Website: www.ico.gov.uk
There is no charge for making a request for internal review or appeal to the Information Commissioner.

Yours sincerely
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Alethea Fuller
Deputy Chief Executive
Response from West Midlands Police, Diversity and Inclusion coordinator Wednesday 21st October 2020

Does the police force within the West Midlands have deaf awareness training? If so, what does this involve?
Yes, we have just started our deaf awareness training again during our Diversity and Inclusion week, this has involved a number of training inputs with deaf colleagues and outside agencies.  There are further awareness sessions booked for December.
Are there certain police stations within the West Midlands a d/Deaf person would be sent to because they would have deaf awareness training or police staff there that can already sign?
All Police stations are provided with hearing loops. We now have an instant 24/7 BSL interpreting service through our external website for 101 (we are unable to offer this for 999 as this is heavily regulated and is not allowed at this time).
Moving forward we will have this service available on all front life officer and staff mobile devices, with the plan being this will also be available in all public contact offices, we are working through the technology of this currently. This service connects the BSL user with a live interpreter on video who acts as a communication bridge between the person contacting police and the call handler (this has been launched within the last week and communications with BSL interpretation are being produced now. 

How quickly do you get an interpreter for a d/Deaf person who may be called in for questioning? 
This depends on the situation, it can take roughly 2-4 hours for a face to face interpreter to be found and to attend a station.
For d/Deaf prisoners, do they have daily access to an interpreter? What other support is put in place to support them through the process and serving time in prison?

I believe this question relates to prison which unfortunately we cannot answer. 
Do you have arrival protocols for staff when it comes to meeting d/Deaf people in the station?

All detainee(s) individual needs are taken into consideration when they arrive at a custody.

Do you take away their cochlear/ hearing aids? Would they always have access to these from being held in a police cell, to question, court and during their sentence?

The individuals would have to pose a significant risk to themselves or custody staff to warrant the remove an hearing aid. In the years I have been in custody, I have never known custody remove or ask for a hearing device to be removed. WMP always put measures are in place (PACE), which ensure that no detainee(s) are disadvantaged at any time at a police station, during questioning or court process.

If a d/Deaf person breaks bail, would you take an interpreter with you, already know the person is d/Deaf?

A high percentage of breach of bail arrests are not pre-planned. The detainee is usually found committing the breach which would not make it practicable to wait at the location for an interpreter.

Staff experience tends to suggest that the numbers of detainees who are arrested with a hearing disability is extremely low within the West Midlands.
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